
 

 
Council Meeting Minutes 

January 17, 2023 
 
 

The Ben Avon Borough Council met in a regular session on Tuesday, January 17, 2023, virtually 
and at 7101 Church Avenue for the purpose of transacting General Business. President Richard 
Wagner presided and opened the meeting at 7:00 PM with the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
 
ROLL CALL 
Present: President Richard Wagner, Vice President Jennifer Bett, Russell Kuehner, Ken Opipery, 
Kara Roggenkamp, Jim Thornton, Tavia Washington 
 
 
Others Present: Solicitor Weston Pesillo, Ohio Township Police Chief Hanny, Emsworth Fire 
Chief Jim Kohl, JPC (Joint Planning Commission) Representative Mary Smith, Public Works 
Foreman Dale Regrut, Borough Secretary Terrie Patsch 
 
 
PRESENTATION 
Mr. Sean Brady, Executive Director, Hollow Oak Land Trust 
Mr. Brady addressed the council and shared information on the recent acquisition of Vinegar 
Hollow and the Land Trust’s plans to develop a land management plan for that property. Mr. 
Wagner presented a proclamation naming January 21, 2023, as Hollow Oak Land Trust Day in 
Ben Avon. 
 
Mr. Dylan Laplante, District Chief, Northwest EMS 
Mr. Wagner introduced two members of Northwest EMS who were present to answer any 
questions the Council may have prior to entering negotiations for a lease to expand their 
presence in the warehouse at 7219 Church Avenue.  
 
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION – there was no public participation. 
 
BOROUGH REPORTS 
Mayor’s Report – no report given. 
 
 



 

 
Ohio Township Police – see attachment A 
Chief Hanny stated there were 59 calls in the Borough this month. Several service calls were 
weather related. There was an accident call today on Dickson which was a suspected DUI. He 
also noted the details of the upcoming work on 79 Southbound. 
 
Emsworth VFC – see attachment B. 
Chief Kohl reported 50 calls total this month, with 5 for Ben Avon. He stated there were 55 calls 
in Ben Avon last year, mostly accidents. 
 
Solicitor’s Report 
Attorney Pesillo reported he is working on the lease for the EMS rental and has provided council 
with a red-lined copy of the current lease for their review and input. He also stated that the Ben 
Avon Fire Company has been provided for the Council’s review and final approval. 
 
Joint Planning Commission (JPC) 
Ms. Smith reported that at this time, Avalon has a vacancy on the Commission. In the upcoming 
meeting, the representatives will vote for new officers. Ms. Bett asked if the fence ordinance was 
ready for public comment. Mr. Pesillo replied that after the next meeting, the ordinance will go 
back to Allegheny County. 
 
 
MINUTES 
Council Meeting December 13, 2022 

MOTION: Mr. Thornton; SECOND: Mr. Kuehner; MOTION CARRIED by 
unanimous voice vote to approve the minutes as presented of December 13, 2022. 
 

 
FINANCIAL REPORTS 
Income & Expenditure Reports 
Mr. Opipery stated that there is no income & expenditure report to vote on as the December 
report is currently in draft form until the closing of the 2022 books and the final accruals of the 
previous year’s expenses that were booked in 2023. 
 
Accounts Payable 

MOTION: Mr. Opipery; SECOND: Mr. Kuehner; MOTION CARRIED by unanimous 
voice vote to approve the accounts payable report for Ben Avon Borough authorizing 
payments for December 2022. 
 
 

COMMITTEE REPORTS 
Administration Committee 



 

Ms. Bett reported an Administration Committee meeting is scheduled for next week. She also 
noted that the new laptops for Mr. Regrut and Mrs. Patsch should be delivered soon, and the 
request for expanded email storage for council members has been upgraded and completed. 
 
 
Public Affairs/Communications 
Ms. Bett noted that the work on the new edition of the Borough newsletter will begin soon. Ms. 
Roggenkamp will be working with the Communications Committee on content. 
 
 
Public Safety – see attachment D. 
Mr. Wagner stated that he authorized Harshman to move forward with citations for those 
properties that have not cooperated with past-due rental inspections. He noted that the fence 
issue previously reported involving the Flaccus and Woodland properties continues to be 
monitored and he asked Harshman to clarify the definition of “temporary” as it pertains to the 
fence installed on Church Avenue. 
 
 
Public Works 
Mr. Opipery reported that the new retaining wall and guardrail on Brighton Avenue is now 
complete. The concern now is for the safety of pedestrians walking near that location. It was 
recommended that a cyclone fence be installed at the top of the wall. Mr. Opipery also stated that 
the estimate for the chain link fence came in around $10,000. 
 
The seepage problem on Western Avenue continues, and Mr. Opipery stated that there is no 
obvious cause for the problem. The Borough has taken many measures and much expense to get 
to the root of the problem, involving both Allegheny County Health Department and the 
Borough Engineer. Following a camera inspection, one possible suggested solution would be to 
change the pipe diameter, however that could prove to be costly. Mr. Opipery intends to discuss 
other options with the engineer. 
 
Mr. Regrut will meet with Columbia Gas representatives tomorrow with their plans to begin 
inspecting for cross bore problems.  
 
 
QV Council of Governments - see attachment E. 
Ms. Washington noted the upcoming adopt a tree event in May at the May Mart event that is 
outlined in the QV COG report this month. She also stated that the cost for the glass recycling 
locations may be increasing. Mr. Wagner noted that Mr. Conners provided the annual report, 
which is in the Council members' packets for their review. 
 



 

Ms. Bett asked if the Council would like to pursue the opportunity to apply for a summer intern 
with the upcoming deadline being February 15. She will add the subject to the agenda for the 
upcoming Administration Committee meeting. 
 
 
Sustainability – no report this given. 
 
 
Special Projects 
Centennial Building Project 
Mr. Wagner reported that a kickoff meeting was recently held, and the contractor, Ms. Cieslak, 
Mr. Bower, Mr. Regrut, and Ms. Patsch were in attendance. The proposed schedule would have 
Phase I of the project beginning sometime mid-May to mid-June based on when the windows are 
available.  
 
 
NEW BUSINESS 
Sale of Fire Rescue Truck 
Mr. Regrut reported that he signed with Municibid at no cost to the Borough to advertise and sell 
the remaining fire rescue vehicle belonging to the Borough. He asked the Council for permission 
to sell the truck to the highest bidder over the set reserve price. The truck will be listed this week. 

MOTION: Mr. Opipery; SECOND: Ms. Bett; MOTION CARRIED by all those 
present to approve the sale of the fire rescue truck for a minimum of $10,000. 
 
 

OLD BUSINESS 
Ben Avon Fire Company Capital Funds 

MOTION: Mr. Opipery; SECOND: Mr. Thornton; MOTION CARRIED by voice 
vote, 6 in favor and Mr. Kuehner against, to approve the agreement with the former fire 
company for the distribution of remaining capital project funds. The balance of 70% will 
be returned to the Borough, and 30% signed to the merged fire companies. 

 
 
Northwest EMS Lease Expansion 
Mr. Wagner referred to the draft lease agreement provided to the Council in the packets this 
month for the lease expansion at 7219 Church Avenue. Mr. Pesillo stated that if the Council is 
satisfied with the document with the minor adjustments they discussed this evening, it can be 
forwarded to Northwest for their review. 
 

MOTION: Mr. Thornton; SECOND: Ms. Washington; MOTION CARRIED by 
unanimous voice vote to approve the lease with changes and send to Northwest EMS for 
their approval. 

 



 

 
EXECUTIVE SESSION – there was no executive session. 
 
 
OTHER BUSINESS 
Upcoming Newsletter 
Ms. Roggenkamp asked Council Committee’s to provide a summary of their 2022 year in 
review, and forward those to her for the upcoming edition of the Ben Avon Bulletin. 
 
 
ADJOURNMENT 

MOTION:; Mr. Opipery; SECOND: Mr. Thornton; MOTION CARRIED by 
unanimous voice vote to adjourn the meeting at 8:32 p.m. 

 
 
Respectfully submitted,  
 
 
Terrie Patsch 
Borough Secretary 
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